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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 23, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 24, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on November 24, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $213 for

temporary total disability and $160 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of an injury to claimant’s low back.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from April 20, 2009, until a

date yet to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant suffered a compensable injury to
her back on April 17, 2009.  The Claimant is
entitled to reasonable and necessary medical
treatment and temporary total disability
benefits.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimants condition is not documented by
objective medical findings.  She does not have
a compensable injury.  The employer had light
duty available but the claimant refused to
perform it.”

The claimant in this matter is a twenty-six-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as a CNA.  The claimant’s duties

included helping elderly people with meals, their cleaning,

physically transferring patients from one area to another, and

other duties related to the care of elderly individuals.  The

claimant alleges that she sustained a compensable injury to her

lower back on April 17, 2009, while transferring a client.  The
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claimant gave the following testimony on direct examination at the

hearing regarding her alleged injury:

“Q. When were you injured, do you remember the
date?

A. April 17th of ‘09.

Q. What were you doing when you got hurt?

A. I was transferring Peggy Rogers from the
bed to a wheelchair....

“...Q. Okay.  What age of a person was this?

A. In her 90s, early 90s.

Q. And you were transferring her from where to
where?

A. From the edge of the bed.  We lift them and
then once we get them there, we transfer them
from the edge of the bed to the wheelchair.
So it is kind of just a pivot motion.  It is
not like you are far, but it is enough where
you can hurt yourself.

Q. As detailed as you can, how did you get
hurt?

A. I was facing her at the foot of the bed,
and once I put her belt on - we have safety
belts that we use - and I had her, and she had
me and I had a good hold of her.  Well, when I
went to pivot, she went completely limp when I
was already in a pivot, so it was either drop
her or me get hurt.  Since she is old, I
figured I can recover, she can’t.

So I had another girl that was in the room
with me and I was like, “Lisa,” you know, and
she knew immediately what it was and she
grabbed the back of the belt and we assisted
her to the chair...”

“...Q. What did you hurt?

A. It is like the mid to lower back.  It
shoots pain - it messes up my left leg, but it
shoots pain up to where I have constant
headaches.
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Q. You said your low back?

A. Yes.

Q. Center, right, left?

A. If you could go from like right at your
bellybutton straight back, that is where it
hurts.  I mean, it is just constant pain right
there in that break of your back where it
bends.

Q. How did you first know that you were hurt?

A. Well, I heard a pop when I was moving her
and I was like, “Crap.”  So when I asked Lisa,
I was like, “Lisa, I think I hurt myself.”
And she assisted me immediately.  There was no
hesitation and then once we got her moved, I
didn’t pick up anybody else, and I went down
to the nurse’s station.  I told my superior. 
It was like, “Look, I was transferring Peggy.
This is what happened.”  And Lisa had to give
the same, you know, we had to both tell her.
And they never brought me anything to sign,
and so...”

The central issue in this matter is whether or not the

claimant suffered a compensable injury on April 17, 2009, to her

lower back as she has alleged.  It is the claimant’s burden to

prove that her injury is compensable.  In order to meet this

burden, the claimant must show this alleged injury satisfies the

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  This subsection

requires that the claimant prove by objective medical evidence the

actual existence of the physical injuries alleged to be

compensable.

Here, the claimant is unable to satisfy the requirement of

objective medical evidence to show the actual existence of the

physical injury she alleges.  While the claimant’s medical records

reflect problems with depression, rectal bleeding, thoracic back
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pain, and a drop foot gait, they are void of objective medical

findings regarding her alleged lower back injury.  The claimant has

undergone several diagnostic tests in an effort to determine the

origins of her alleged low back difficulties.  The following is an

excerpt from the hearing in this matter.  On cross examination the

claimant was questioned about this testing on her back as follows:

“Q. Now, you have had several tests on your
back; is that right?

A. Uh-huh.

Q. You have had x-rays?

A. Uh-huh.

Q. You need to say “yes” or “no.”

A. Yes.

Q. You have had two MRIs?

A. Yes.

Q. You have EMG and CV studies?

A. Yes.

Q. Have you had anything else?

A. Not to my knowledge, no.

Q. And do you understand we have got those
records?

A. yes.

Q. Have you seen those?

A. Yes.

Q. And you understand they are all normal?

A. yes.

Q. What do you think is wrong with you?
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A. To be honest, I am really not sure.”

Later in the hearing transcript on cross examination, the

claimant again discusses the lack of medical evidence regarding

difficulties in her back:

“Q. ...Page 49, okay, Dr. Wulz saw you and
that is the emergency room doctor?

A. Yes.

Q. On October the 19th of 2009?

A. uh-huh.

Q. And on his report he says, “Pain is located
in the lower back.  Contusion is noted.”

A. I don’t know what that means.

Q. contusion usually means you have had some
trauma or you have been hit or you have got
something that shows something on your back?

A. Not that I am aware of.  My father-in-law
was with me.

Q. So that contusion is not correct?

A. Huh-uh.

Q. That is a “no”?

A. Yes.  No.

Q. You had no contusion?

A. No, there was no contusion.

Q. So you hadn’t been involved in something
after this accident that caused a contusion to
your back?

A. No.

Q. No bruise or red mark or blood or anything
like that on your back?

A. No.
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Q. Have you had any tests that show anything
that is wrong?

A. Not that I am aware of, but the only reason
I can’t just go off all of the tests and x-
rays is because the reason I had the
exploratory surgery on my abdomen, come to
find out they did all kinds of tests on me and
I was a lab rat for quite a while, for about
six months, and they found an oversized cyst
that was on my uterus and they told me I was
crazy.  So I have been told I am crazy before
and being in extreme pain, and it came out to
be something that I have had to have several
surgeries now because of it.  So that is my
only concern because I know that it hurts and
it is consistent.”

This testimony given by the claimant along with the medical

records submitted by the claimant at the hearing both indicate the

lack or void of objective medical findings regarding the claimant’s

lower back in this matter.  I will note, however, that the claimant

was prescribed Flexoril by her regular physician Dr. Bicak.  This

prescription was made by Dr. Bicak after the claimant had called

his office and found out that he would be unable to see her.

Therefore, Dr. Bicak had actually prescribed the Flexoril for the

claimant without ever having examined her.  The claimant testified

that she did experience some spasm in her back; however, the

claimant is an interested party and I do not find her testimony

regarding the spasms to be credible in part due to the lack of

evidence of spasm throughout her submitted medical records and her

lack of training in the field of medicine.  The claimant’s husband

also testified that he had observed some back spasms in regard to

the claimant; however, he has never had any type of medical

training nor has the claimant that would enable them to state or
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determine any type of medical opinion regarding a spasm.  I also

note that the medical records submitted by the claimant do not show

any type of spasm that was seen by a medical provider in the

claimant’s course of treatment.  The claimant has simply failed to

meet her burden in this matter inasmuch the claimant has failed to

prove she suffered a compensable injury to her low back on April

17, 2009.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness* and to observe * demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 24, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 29, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence objective medical evidence of the actual existence of the

low back difficulties she alleges.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable injury to her low back on

April 17, 2009.
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ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


